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Introducing Matt McPharlin,  

Recreation Field Coordinator  

Hello! 
 
Iôm Matt McPharlin, the new Recreation Field Coordinator and 
Volunteer Coordinator at the Research Forests.  I come to OSU 
Research Forests with a diverse background in management, 
construction, volunteerism and trail building. My background in 
trail building with the International Mountain Biking Association 
(IMBA) community brings a new perspective in sustainable trail 
design to the Research Forests. I strongly believe in                    
sustainability whether at home, growing my own food and using 
recycled building materials, or developing an incredibly fun trail 
that will last for years.  
 
My vision of the future for 
the Research Forests is to 
bring together a community 
of volunteers that builds 
upon a strong connection 
by taking ownership in the 
forest where we play. I    
believe in building awesome 
recreation experiences for 
everyone, whether youôre 
an equestrian, trail runner, 
mountain biker or hiker. I 
want to use my skills to 
help educate others to build 
great trail experiences for 
everyone to enjoy in this 
amazing forest of ours.  
 

I am looking forward to meeting and working with everyone who 

loves to work and play in this special place we call the OSU             

Research Forests.  

 
Mʆᴜ MʉPhˉʿ˗˔ʘ 
Recreation Field Coordinator 

Matt hard at work on a turnpike: Goodman 
Creek Trail, Willamette National Forest  
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Remembering Brian Smits  

 

 
Back to School Bash: Trees, Tunes, and BBQ: New and returning College of Forestry 
students joined alumni, families, faculty and staff on Thursday, October 2nd at the              
Forestry Club Cabin to celebrate the beginning of another school year. The evening            
featured food, fun, and a live performance from the Portland based band Melville.  
 
Condor 25K Trail Run: On Sunday, October 5th the Condor 25K Trail Run, held on the McDonald Forest, 
raised $4,350. The proceeds were donated to the Research Forests from trail maintenance and construction 
of new trails. A portion of the proceeds were also donated to the family of Dave ñCondorò Bateham, in 
whose memory the race was founded. 158 people entered in the race this year. To learn more, check out 
the raceôs website. 
  
McDonald 15K and 5K Runs: Eclectic Edge Racing held their annual races on Sunday, October 26th on 
the McDonald Forest, beginning in Peavy Arboretum.  The 15K course included a 1,450ft gain in elevation! 
 
The Great Mushroom Hunt: The Avery House Nature Center hosted on a day of mushroom related    
activities in Peavy Arboretum on Sunday, November 9th from 1:00-3:30.  
 
Fall Frost : Itôs that time of year again! Join us in Peavy Arboretum on Saturday, November 22nd to cheer 
on OSUôs Logging Sports Team at their all-day meet against teams from other schools in the western                
region. To learn more about what cool logging sports events will take place at Fall Frost, click here.    

Fall Events ðPast and Upcoming  

On June 28th, 2013, Brian Smits was taking a usual mountain bike ride 
when he died suddenly from a silent and undiscovered heart disorder. He 
was an active man, married with two children. Brian worked for Pixar             
Animation Studios as a software engineer, a job he was very dedicated to 
and that gave him satisfaction. He loved the outdoors and exercised               
regularly in McDonald Forest. Living close to the forest with access to its 
many great trails was part of the lure that led Brian and his family to move 
to Corvallis in 2007. 
 
Family and friends generously donated to the OSU Foundation Account to 
support the Research Forests trail system that Brian spent so much time 
on. In August, a memorial was placed in his name on the road near the 
intersection of the Upper and Lower Horse and Danôs/Horse Connector Trails.  

http://condor25k.org/
http://clubs.forestry.oregonstate.edu/forestry-club/logging-sports-events
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2014 Forest Management Activities  

 

Unit  Prescription  Timeframe  Size  About the Work  

530 View-

point 

This harvest is a cut-

to-length thinning  
operation 

November ð

December 

26 acres Miller Timber uses a harvester 

(cuts logs from the stump and then 
cuts them to the lengths) and a 

forwarder (removes material from 
the woods and loads logs onto log 

truck). Logs are being sent to 

Hampton Lumber in Willamina, OR, 
Western Cascades Industries in 

Toledo, OR, and Fibre Marketing in 
Philomath.  

SFI Tie Thinning from below September ð 

November 

89 acres B&G Logging performed the work 

with a yoder, yarder, processor, 
skidder, shovel (big loader), and a 

fire wagon. The Douglas-fir logs 
were sent to Seneca Sawmills in 

Eugene, Hampton Lumber in 

Willamina, and McFarland Cascade 
in Sheridan, OR. Grand fir logs 

went to Hampton Lumber in Tilla-
mook, and the pulp was sent to 

Fibre Marketing in Philomath. 

762 

Boundary 

Thinning from below November ð

December 

88 acres Same as the SFI Tie. 

2014 Cap House Thin  

Many of our visitors have already had the chance to check out the finished Cap House Thin near the            

Powder House Trail after operations concluded in August. Along with generating revenue for the College 

of Forestry, 34 acres were opened up to promote a healthier forest community of plants and wildlife.  

The prescription for the Cap House unit is called ñthinning from below.ò  Trees considered ñthe worst of 

the worstò are selected for removal, while the ñbest of the bestò are left to grow.  What factors determine 

which trees to cut?  Forest managers make their decisions based on damage done to the trees by ani-

mals, wind, disease, insects, and genetic factors. Trees left on-site continue to grow into an older        

forest and will likely support another thin in the future.  

The contractor hired for this operation, Cross and Crown, used a zero tail swing feller -buncher with a         

processing head to fell each tree and cut it to the desired length.  A log loader was also used, along with 

a CAT for removing the logs. A fire wagon was onsite as a safety precaution against forest fires.    

If you have not yet seen the thin, we welcome you to check it out. The next couple of years will offer a 

great opportunity to witness ecological succession as the groundcover vegetation begins to regenerate 

and reclaim the disturbed area.  Soon, the signs of recent timber harvest will become less apparent, and 

the stand will look like an open forest with lush vegetation on the ground.   

Curious about current harvest operations on the Forests?   



 4 

Timber Harvests Methods & Forest Renewal  

By Stephen Fitzgerald, OSU Research Forest Director  
 

   
 
 

 

   
 
 

 
   

  Figure 1: A recent clearcut with 
individual large trees retained for 

future snags.  

  Figure 2a: Shelterwood cutting 
sequence.  

Shelterwood Cut  
 

   
 
 

Clearcut  
We can create even-aged forests primarily by clearcutting followed by    
reforestation (Figure 1).  (Itôs important to note that all of these methods 
Iôm describing here require planting trees back or allowing natural seeding 
to renew the forest.) After an area has been clearcut and replanted, the 
early stages of vegetation regrowth provides very important habitat for 
deer and elk, songbirds, and pollinators (bees, butterflies and moths). If 
there are streams within a clearcut area, buffers are required to maintain 
stream health. The width of the buffer depends on the size of the stream 
and whether or not it contains fish, which require cool water shaded by 
trees. We also leave snags (dead standing trees) and individual or grouped 
live trees within clearcuts to provide habitat for woodpeckers and other 
wildlife. Woodpeckers create cavities in these trees that are subsequently 
used by a whole host of other birds and small mammals.  

However, not everyone likes the look of a clearcut, due to the drastic 
changes in views and scenery that result from harvesting all the trees in 
an area. This can be mitigated by varying clearcut size and varying the 
boundaries of the clearcut area rather than having boundaries comprised 
of straight lines. Leaving snags and groups of trees within a clearcut can 
often soften or change the exture of how a clearcut looks from a distance.  

On the OSU Research Forests we use a variety of harvest methods followed by prompt reforestation.  
These are aimed at creating forests of different ages and to promote variety of forest structure (snags, 
canopy levels, gaps and openings) for teaching, research, wildlife habitat and aesthetics. Harvests can 
be done in such a way to create even-aged, two-aged and multi-aged forests. 

Two-aged forests are created by harvesting about 75 
percent of the trees and leaving the remaining trees             
arranged with a varied spacing. This type of harvest is 
called shelterwood cutting (Figure 2). The remaining 
overstory canopy provides shelter and seed to renew the 
forest from beneath. Because the overstory trees donôt 
produce cones (seed) every year, often times trees are 
planted in the understory.  
 
A shelterwood cut provides wildlife benefits associated 
with early-seral habitat.  Young plants provide cover and 
food for a wide variety of bird species, pollinators, elk 
and deer.  Some of the shelterwood trees can die and 
become snags to support cavity nesting animals. This 
system can work well in south slopes where                            
temperatures are higher. However, density of trees left 
for the shelterwood must allow enough light for                    
Douglas-fir (or other species that like a lot of light) to 
grow.   
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Group Selection Cut  

Multi-aged forests can be created by harvesting small            

openings from ½ acre to 2 acres in size within a stand of 

trees. This harvest technique is called group selection          

cutting. Additional openings are created every 10-20 years. 

The openings or groups are usually planted. This creates a 

multi-age forest comprised of ñminiò even-aged groups of 

trees. Long term, this forest will remain a multi -aged forest 

as additional harvests occur in these same patches. The size 

of the opening depends on the species of trees youôre trying 

to grow and their tolerance to shade. Because Douglas-fir 

requires a lot of light, openings 1 -2 acres are preferable.  

The benefit to wildlife of these group openings is that the long term mature forest will maintain patches of 

early-seral habitat, creating a diversity of habitat types to support wildlife associated with both young and 

mature trees.   

We have examples of these small openings off the 600 Road just west of the Lewisburg Saddle gate along 

the Ridge Trail. These openings were created and planted 20 years ago within a 125-year-old stand of 

trees.  It will soon be time to create additional openings and a new age class of trees!  This method of     

harvest is ideal for creating a diverse forest that has a high visual appeal and is ideally suited for small              

forestland owners. 

 

  Figure 3a: Group selection cutting diagram Φ 

  Figure 3: Example of a small group selection 
opening. Note the young trees growing in 

center.   

  Figure 2b: Example of a shelterwood 
on the OSU Research Forests.   

 
Shelterwood Cut (continued from page 4)  

Too much shade prevents the understory trees from           
developing. Shelterwoods can be used in high visibility 
locations adjacent to towns and communities.  
 
For example, we have a shelterwood on our 500 Road 
(called the Saddleback Unit) that faces Crescent Valley. 
From down in the valley by Crescent Valley High School 
(looking up into the Forest toward Lewisburg Saddle) you 
cannot detect that the area was harvested.    
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Profiles in Volunteering : A Look Behind the Signs   

  
  
If you have taken a drive down the winding 
Soap Creek Road, you may have seen bright 
and beautiful signs marking the entrance to 
the Elizabeth Starker Cameron Demonstration 
Forest. The signs are wooden, with a glossily 
painted finish and a professional appearance. 
Perhaps you figured it was custom ordered 
from a catalogðmaybe even shipped here 
from hundreds of miles away. The real story, 
however, involves the skills and donated time 
of one man, whose talent is spread across the 
Forests.   

Core volunteer Dick Oughton has created so 
many carpentry projects for the Research         
Forests, he has lost count. Among his many 
contributions have been the routed wood           
composite signs located at major forest road/
trail intersections directing visitors to major       
destinations.  He also refurbished the original 
large signs for the Elizabeth Starker Cameron Demonstration Forest located along Soap Creek Road, 
and created a smaller replica for the top of the Firehouse Trail (pictured above). He has refurbished 
many of the wooden signs seen throughout Peavy Arboretum and the Forests, and has built several 
large kiosks for displaying forest information.   

He went on to attend school at Arizona State University, but found himself dreaming of a refuge from 
the dry, hot desert landscape. After graduation, Oughton sought shady relief in Oregon, where he 
moved in 1979. About three decades later, he and his friend Mark Tucker were out enjoying a trail on 
the McDonald Forest when they came across another of their friends, John McNair, digging on a trail. 
McNair explained to them that he was a volunteer for the Research Forests ï he helped build and            
maintain trails and performed other tasks to help out. Having retired the year before from HP, Oughton 
decided he too would like to spend some of his newfound free time lending a hand on the Forests. He 
applied to become a core volunteer and started his work to work on trails and carpentry. Tucker later 
joined him and has focused his efforts in Peavy Arboretum and improving road number signs. 

Over the years, Oughton has devoted his skills and time to a number of tasks including mowing, weed 

whacking, patrolling, and graveling trails. He has installed water bars, pulled out bridges, redone            

drainages, and worked on culverts. For one particularly ambitious project, Oughton mapped all                

unauthorized trails on the Forests, collecting GPS information and a brief overview of each trail. He           

completes most of the woodworking tasks for the Forests in his shop at home, where he makes bowls, 

furniture, and many other items. Large signs, such as the one for the Elizabeth Starker Cameron             

Demonstration Forest, take about 25 hours to make ï similar to the amount of time needed to build a 

kiosk. Nowadays, Oughton still volunteers with the Forests, but personal woodworking projects have 

been taking up most of his time, along with plenty of traveling to see nieces and nephews and to explore 

beautiful places like Machu Picchu and the Galapagos Islands, where he is right now!  

Oughton stands beside the sign he made to mark the    
Elizabeth Starker Cameron Demonstration Forest boundary 
on the McDonald Forest 580 Road.  

While Oughton only began making products for the Forests after his retirement in 2007, woodworking is a 
hobby he has fostered for most of his life. Growing up in the Midwest, he began to learn woodworking 
from his father at a young age. Together, the two built everything from birdhouses to a sailboat they      
completed in their basement. 



 7 

 
 
 
 

Profiles in Research: False Brome Update  

.25 m 2 quadrats were 
used to estimate 
false brome densities 
at each site.  

False brome 
covering the 
ground in a 
stand of 
Douglas -firs.  

In our 2013 fall newsletter we highlighted a study being           
conducted by Research Associate Seema Mangla (Ph.D) and her 
team about better understanding the growth and spread of false 
brome (Brachypodium sylvaticum) and the ways in which the 
invasive grass affects forest ecosystems. Mangla recently shared 
her latest findings in a presentation to Research Forests staff.  
So far, the team has found evidence suggesting that the               
presence of false brome may negatively influence communities 
of native plants, possibly decreasing species richness through 
competition for resources and/or space in which to grow.  
 

College of Forestry staff and faculty are developing a vision for the future of recreation on the Research 
Forests. The intent of the upcoming Mission Statement and Goals for the OSU Research Forests              
Recreation and Engagement Program is to synthesize all public recommendations and internal                    
considerations into one clear document outlining the intent of the Research Forests in managing              
recreation into the future.  This will serve as a backbone for developing specific plans associated with        
recreation development and management, such as 
trails planning and policies relating to hunts, events, 
volunteers, and other programs on the forests.  

This short document is being developed from forest 
visitorsô recommendations youôve all contributed to 
over the last year, as well as considerations such as 
current and future research and teaching, forest 
management activities, and the protection of             
natural and cultural resources. The internal planning 
team is currently revising a draft of the Research 
Forests Recreation and Engagement Program              
Mission Statement and Goals. The next version of 
the draft will be shared with community                        
representatives serving on the Recreation                          
Collaborative for their perspective and comments. We plan to have a final set of goals to share with the 
larger community by the end of the calendar year.   

Planning Process and RTP Grant  

Picnic table at Sulphur Springs  

So what are our plans for the upcoming year while we wait for this plan to be completed?  
We just received word that our grant proposal was accepted by the Oregon State Parks Recreation Trails 
Program, to go toward improving trail connectivity between Lewisburg Saddle and Peavy Arboretum. This 
grant was awarded for $25,000, and will fund a youth crew such as Northwest Youth Corps over two 
years to work on building a trail from the Saddle to the top of Vineyard Mountain and other locations in 
the area to improve connectivity and access. We will be counting on contributions from you and the 
groups you belong to as volunteers to help get these trails on the ground!  Details regarding specific trail 
locations and specifications are still being worked out through collaboration with local user group               
representatives.  We will share more information regarding trail routes and work parties in our winter 
newsletter and through the list -serve.  So stay tuned!   

Photos by Seema Mangla.  


